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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed August 23, 2011.  The administrative law judge

directed the respondents to “pay all medical expenses

related to CTS according to Rule 30 within thirty days of

receipt.”  The administrative law judge ordered the

respondents to pay a 10% anatomical impairment rating. 

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full
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Commission finds that treatment provided to the claimant by

Dr. Verma and Dr. Pollard was reasonably necessary in

connection with the claimant’s compensable injuries.  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove she

sustained any permanent anatomical impairment as a result of

her compensable injuries.    

I.  HISTORY

Betty Boykin, now age 62, testified that she began

working for the respondent-employer in 1978.  The claimant

testified that she experienced bilateral wrist problems as a

result of hand-intensive work for the respondents.  The

parties have stipulated that an employment relationship

existed on October 18, 2005, “at which time the claimant

developed bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome at a compensation

rate of $357.00/$268.00.”  The parties stipulated that the

claimant’s last day of work was January 18, 2006.

Dr. Virendar K. Verma reported on March 2, 2006, “Nerve

conduction studies performed both upper extremities for

numbness and tingling in both hands with clinical signs and

symptoms of carpal tunnel syndrome....IMPRESSION:

Electrodiagnostic evidence of severe carpal tunnel syndrome

both upper extremities and ulnar nerve compromise and Guyon
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canal, possible ulnar nerve neuropathy left upper

extremity.”  

The claimant testified that Dr. Verma referred her to

Dr. James Alan Pollard.  Dr. Pollard’s impression in May

2006 included right carpal tunnel syndrome and left carpal

tunnel syndrome.  Dr. Pollard performed a right carpal

tunnel release in July 2006.  The pre- and post-operative

diagnosis was “Right carpal tunnel syndrome.”  Dr. Pollard’s

impression in August 2006 was “1) Stable s/p R CTR.  2) L

CTS....With regards to the L hand, I talked with the pt

about surgical treatment for the left CTS.  She does not

feel like she is doing well enough with the R hand yet to go

ahead with surgery on the L side.  I told her we would defer

surgery on the L side until such time as she is doing better

with the R hand and the R hand can take over for her primary

hand for ADL while she convalesces from release on the L

side.”  

Dr. Pollard reported in November 2006, “F/u outpatient

surgery Fri 11/17/06 for L carpal tunnel release with L

ulnar nerve decompression at Guyon’s canal.”  However, Dr.

Pollard noted in September 2007, “She was scheduled for

carpal tunnel release and decompression of the ulnar nerve
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at Guyon’s canal back in 11/06, but she canceled her surgery

because of illness and never rescheduled.”  Dr. Pollard

noted in October 2007, “Right now, the pt does not want to

proceed with surgical treatment of L hand.  She is

instructed to use a carpal tunnel splint on the L hand at

night.”      

A pre-hearing order was filed on July 14, 2008.  The

claimant contended, among other things, that “as of October

18, 2005, she sustained gradual bilateral wrist injuries, as

a result of her job duties as a grinder and painter, using

air gun with a trigger....Dr. Pollard has performed surgery

on her right wrist but she still needs surgery on her left

wrist.  The claimant seeks payment of medical expenses and

temporary total disability benefits from January 2006 to a

date yet to be determined.”  The respondents contended,

among other things, that “the bilateral wrist injuries did

not arise out of and in the course of her employment and the

claimant cannot meet her burden of proof under Rule 37.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Compensability; medical expenses; temporary total

disability benefits; anatomical impairment.  All other

issues are reserved.”
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Dr. Pollard performed surgery in September 2008: “1)

Left ulnar nerve decompression at Guyon’s canal.  2) Left

carpal tunnel release.”  The pre- and post-operative

diagnosis was “1) Left carpal tunnel syndrome.  2) Left

ulnar nerve decompression at Guyon’s canal.”  Dr. Pollard

subsequently reported n September 2008, “The pt returns for

f/u s/p L carpal tunnel release and decompression of ulnar

nerve at Guyon’s canal on 9/12/08.  The pt is doing well. 

She has minimal pain....Motor and sensory exam in the L hand

is intact in the median, and ulnar nerve distribution.  The

pt is able to actively oppose the L thumb to the L small

finger with visible contractions in the thenar muscles. 

IMPRESSION: Stable s/p L carpal tunnel release and

decompression of the L ulnar nerve at Guyon’s canal.”  

Dr. Pollard noted in October 2008, “The pt returns

today for f/u s/p L CT release and decompression L ulnar

nerve at Guyon’s canal.  The pt is doing very

well....IMPRESSION: Stable s/p L CT release and

decompression L ulnar nerve at Guyon’s canal....She may

advance activities as tolerated with the L hand.  I will

discharge the pt at this time.  F/u prn.”  
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After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on October 21, 2008.  The administrative law judge

found, among other things, that the claimant proved she

sustained a “gradual injury” pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102.  The administrative law judge found, “6.  The

claimant is authorized to return to Dr. Pollard for

treatment to the left arm.  The respondents are directed to

pay all medical expenses within thirty days of receipt

pursuant to Commission Rule 30.”  The administrative law

judge found, “7.  The respondents are directed to pay

temporary total disability benefits for CTS from July 14,

2006 to August 21, 2006 based on Dr. Pollard’s medical

records, as the claimant remained in her healing period and

had not returned to work.”  The Full Commission affirmed and

adopted the administrative law judge’s opinion.    

Dr. Pollard signed a Form AR-3, Physician’s Report, on

December 31, 2008, indicating that the claimant had been

diagnosed with right and left carpal tunnel syndrome.  Dr.

Pollard reported that the claimant had undergone right wrist

surgery in July 2006 and that the claimant had undergone

left wrist surgery in September 2008.  Dr. Pollard reported

that the claimant had reached maximum medical improvement
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and end of the healing period on October 20, 2008.  Dr.

Pollard indicated on the Form AR-3 that the claimant had

“suffered no permanent impairment” due to her work-related

injury.    

The record indicates that the claimant subsequently

presented on her own to Dr. Michael M. Moore.  Dr. Moore

examined the claimant on July 30, 2009 and assessed the

following: “It is my opinion Ms. Boykin’s clinical history

and physical examination may be consistent with recurrent

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  In addition, she has

degenerative arthritis of the right elbow and stenosing

tenosynovitis of the left thumb.  PLAN: Due to the fact that

her symptoms have persisted, it was my opinion further

evaluation was indicated.  Her hands will be evaluated with

a triphasic bone scan.  Ms. Boykin will be evaluated by Dr.

Reginald Rutherford.  Dr. Rutherford will perform a

neurologic evaluation including a nerve conduction and EMG

study.  Ms. Boykin will return to the office following Dr.

Rutherford’s evaluation.”

Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford reported on August 10, 2009:

Ms. Boykin is seen for evaluation and
electrodiagnostic testing regarding complaint of
pain and numbness both hands.  She reports left
hand to be most symptomatic....The nerve
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conduction study is abnormal demonstrating
evidence for left carpal tunnel syndrome.  Changes
are mild in degree.  Study of the right median
nerve is normal as is study of the ulnar nerve
both upper extremities.  On electromyographic
examination there is no evidence for radiculopathy
or plexopathy.  Ms. Boykin has undergone bilateral
carpal tunnel release.  Present changes most
likely represent residua related to prior carpal
tunnel syndrome and incomplete recovery of nerve
function post-operatively rather than recurrent
carpal tunnel syndrome.  Diagnostic left carpal
tunnel injection is recommended to assess whether
or not changes noted on present testing are
clinically significant.

  
Dr. Moore corresponded on August 20, 2009:

This letter is regarding Ms. Betty Boykin.  Ms.
Boykin is a pleasant 60-year-old right hand
dominant female who underwent a right carpal
tunnel release in 2007 and a left carpal tunnel
release in 2008.  Ms. Boykin has noted residual
pain and numbness in both hands.  

A nerve conduction and EMG study performed on
August 10, 2009, revealed there was mild residual
abnormality of the left median nerve.  The right
median nerve was normal.  In addition, Dr.
Reginald Rutherford, neurologist, agreed with
my opinion that Ms. Boykin’s clinical history,
physical examination, and the nerve conduction and
EMG study were not consistent with recurrent
carpal tunnel syndrome.  

The impairment of Ms. Boykin’s left hand following
the left carpal tunnel release is 10%.  The
impairment is based on the AMA Guide to the
Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, 4th Edition,
page 57, table 16.  

These statements are made within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty.  If you have any
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further questions, please feel free to contact me
at any time.

The record contains correspondence to Dr. Moore from

Shy Cox, RN, Medical Case Management of Arkansas, Inc.,

dated December 11, 2009: “On behalf of Mr. Paul Skuban with

Central Moloney, Inc., Mr. Mike Dennis, Attorney at Law and

Ms. Judy Bourne with Crockett Adjustment I would appreciate

your response to the following question(s): 1.  Do you

propose any additional treatment to address Ms. Boykin’s

persistent complaints/objective findings?  Yes ___ No ___. 

2.  Would you anticipate a decrease of the current

impairment rating based on any additional treatment

recommendation(s) made and if so, how much of a decrease?”  

Dr. Moore replied to Shy Cox on December 15, 2009:

This letter is in regard to Ms. Betty Boykin.  Ms.
Boykin was last seen at the Arkansas Hand Center
on August 20, 2009, for follow up evaluation of
her hands.  As you may remember, Ms. Boykin has
noted residual hand pain symptoms following a
right carpal tunnel release performed in 2007 and
a left carpal tunnel release performed in 2008. 
She described occasional numbness in the fingers
of both hands.  She also complained of pain and
stiffness in the left thumb.  

A nerve conduction and EMG study performed by Dr.
Reginald Rutherford on August 10, 2009, revealed
that the right median nerve was normal.  There was
mild residual abnormality of the left median
nerve.
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Based on these results, Ms. Boykin was given an
impairment of 10% to her left hand.  Ms. Boykin
has stenosing tenosynovitis of the left thumb
which was treated with an injection.  I have not
seen Ms. Boykin since the injection.

In regards to additional treatment, I do not feel
Ms. Boykin requires any further treatment to her
right hand.  If the pain and locking of her left
thumb should recur, the treatment options include
a repeat flexor tendon sheath injection or A1
pulley release.  If the pain and numbness in her
left hand should become more bothersome, a
diagnostic carpal tunnel injection would be
indicated.  The injection would help to determine
whether Ms. Boykin had symptoms related to
recurrent carpal tunnel syndrome.  

In regards to Ms. Boykin’s impairment, the left
median nerve could continue to recover.  If a
repeat nerve conduction study of the left median
nerve revealed the nerve had recovered normal
function, the impairment would be 0%.  If
Ms. Boykin required surgery for the stenosing
tenosynovitis of the left thumb, it is unlikely
she would have an impairment related to the
condition or the subsequent surgery.

These statements are made within a reasonable

degree of medical certainty....

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 2, 2011.  In the

pre-hearing order, the parties stipulated that “medical

expenses and temporary total disability benefits (from June

14, 2006 to August 21, 2006, and from September 12, 2008 to

October 20, 2008) have been accepted.”  
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The claimant’s contentions were, “The claimant seeks

additional temporary total disability benefits from August

22, 2006 to September 11, 2008, and a 10% permanent

impairment rating from Dr. Moore.”  The respondents

contended that “all appropriate benefits have been paid. 

Dr. Pollard released the claimant on October 20, 2008, with

0% impairment.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Additional temporary total disability benefits, anatomical

impairment, and attorney’s fees.  All other issues are

reserved.”

The parties deposed Dr. Pollard on April 20, 2011.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Pollard with regard to

the claimant’s left carpal tunnel release:

Q.  And in your opinion did Ms. Boykin get a good
result from her surgery?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Lastly, for exhibits I will hand you a
worker’s comp Form 3.  And on the second page it
evidences that you filled that out, I believe,
December 31, 2008.  Is that correct?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And you checked there that she reached MMI at
- on October 20, 2008.

A.  Yes.  
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Q.  And that you also checked that she had no
impairment from the condition and subsequent
surgery.

A.  Yes....

Q.  And was your assessment of no impairment based
upon the AMA Guide 5th Edition?

A.  4th Edition....

Q.  On October 20, 2008, did you feel she needed
any further diagnostic studies such as EMG?

A.  No....

Q.  And if she developed symptoms later would you
anticipate that would be due to the condition you
treated or possibly some intervening cause
subsequently?

A.  Some other problem....

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Pollard:

Q.  You did not give Ms. Boykin any impairment
rating on her left hand.  Is that correct? 
Correct me - is that correct?

A.  That’s correct.

Q.  Okay.  And can you explain why you did not
give her any impairment rating?

A.  I didn’t think that she had an impairment as a
result of this or her condition was treated.  And
I don’t feel that she had an impairment.  

Q.  Okay. Have you seen Dr. Moore’s report?

A.  I have.  
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Q.  Okay.  What do you make as your opinion - what
do you think of what he said - his statements -
his reason for an impairment rating?

A.  I don’t see any objective rationale for a 10
percent impairment for this lady....

A hearing was held on May 25, 2011.  At that time, the

claimant’s attorney indicated that the claimant sought

payment for treatment provided by Dr. Verma in 2005-2006. 

The respondents’ attorney indicated that he did not object

to adjudicating the claimant’s entitlement to payment for

services rendered by Dr. Verma.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  Let me just ask you, what do you want Judge
Hogan - what are you asking the Court for at this
time?

A.  For temporary disability for my hands and for
the 10 percent that Dr. Moore has stated.  

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  When was the last time you saw Dr. Verma?

A.  Probably when my insurance ran out.  I can’t
remember....

Q.  Now other than the nerve conduction study, Dr.
Verma didn’t do any treatment of your hands?

A.  He didn’t do no treatment, no.  

Q.  Okay.  And so this Dr. Verma bill from back in
‘06, that you’re asking for Central Moloney to pay
...
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A.  For the treatment on my - for the nerve
conduction that he did on my hand.  

Q.  Okay.  Do you have a bill that says that
that’s for nerve conduction studies?

A.  No, but I guess I can get one from him If I
have to....

Q.  Do you know how much that bill is?

A.  No, I don’t.  

Q.  And Dr. Moore, who saw you for your carpal
tunnel, he was not provided to you by Workers’
Compensation, was he?

A.  No, he was not....

Q.  And you had health benefits that paid for part
of Dr. Moore’s treatment?

A.  Yes, I did....It was through disability.       

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on August

23, 2011.  The administrative law judge found that the

respondents controverted temporary total disability benefits

from September 12, 2008 until October 20, 2008.  The

administrative law judge found that temporary total

disability benefits from September 12, 2008 to October 20,

2008 were untimely paid and were subject to an 18% late

payment penalty and interest payable to the claimant.  The

respondents do not appeal the administrative law judge’s

findings regarding temporary total disability benefits,
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controversion, and penalty.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant failed to prove she was entitled to

any additional temporary total disability benefits.  The

claimant does not appeal the finding that she is not

entitled to additional temporary total disability benefits.  

The administrative law judge directed the respondents

to “pay all medical expenses related to CTS according to

Rule 30 within thirty days of receipt.”  The administrative

law judge directed the respondents to “pay the 10%

impairment rating assessed by Dr. Moore.”  The respondents

appeal these findings to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

claimant must prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

she is entitled to additional medical treatment.  Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc. v. Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153

(2003).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission. 
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Hamilton v. Gregory Trucking, 90 Ark. App. 248, 205 S.W.3d

181 (2005).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The respondents are directed to pay all medical

expenses related to CTS according to Rule 30 within thirty

days of receipt.”  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved medical treatment provided by Dr. Verma and

Dr. Pollard was reasonably necessary.  We find that the

respondents are liable for payment of the nerve conduction

studies performed by Dr. Verma on March 2, 2006, and that

the respondents are liable for treatment provided by Dr.

Pollard until October 20, 2008.    

The parties have stipulated that the claimant developed

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome on October 18, 2005.  Dr.

Verma performed nerve conduction studies on March 2, 2006. 

Dr. Pollard diagnosed bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome in

May 2006 and performed a right carpal tunnel release in July

2006.  Dr. Pollard performed a left ulnar nerve

decompression and left carpal tunnel release in September

2008.  Dr. Pollard discharged the claimant from further

treatment in October 2008.  



Boykin - F606715 & F603787 17

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on October

21, 2008 and found in pertinent part, “6.  The claimant is

authorized to return to Dr. Pollard for treatment to the

left arm.  The respondents are directed to pay all medical

expenses within thirty days of receipt pursuant to

Commission Rule 30.”  The Full Commission affirmed and

adopted the administrative law judge’s decision.  

The claimant began treating on her own with Dr. Moore

in July 2009.  Dr. Moore referred the claimant to Dr.

Rutherford for additional nerve conduction studies.  Dr.

Moore informed the respondents in December 2009, “I do not

feel Ms. Boykin requires any further treatment to her right

hand.  If the pain and locking of her left thumb should

recur, the treatment options include a repeat flexor tendon

sheath injection or A1 pulley release.  If the pain and

numbness in her left hand should become more bothersome, a

diagnostic carpal tunnel injection would be indicated.  The

injection would help to determine whether Ms. Boykin had

symptoms related to recurrent carpal tunnel syndrome.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 2, 2011.  The

claimant contended that she was entitled to additional

temporary total disability benefits and a permanent
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impairment rating assessed by Dr. Moore.  The claimant did

not contend that she was entitled to additional medical

treatment with Dr. Pollard, Dr. Moore, or Dr. Rutherford. 

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Additional temporary total disability benefits, anatomical

impairment, and attorney’s fees.  All other issues are

reserved [emphasis supplied].”  A hearing was held on May

25, 2011.  The claimant contended at the hearing that she

was entitled to payment for treatment rendered by Dr. Verma

in 2006-2006.  The respondents agreed at the hearing to

litigate the issue of payment for services rendered by Dr.

Verma.  The claimant expressly testified that she was asking

for temporary total disability benefits and a permanent

impairment rating.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she

was entitled to the nerve conduction studies performed by

Dr. Verma on March 2, 2006.  The claimant proved that she

was entitled to all of the medical treatment provided by Dr.

Pollard beginning May 2, 2006 and continuing through Dr.

Pollard’s release on October 20, 2008.  The Full Commission

directs the respondents to pay the appropriate providers for

this reasonably necessary medical treatment, to the extent
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that the respondents have not already done so.  The parties

have expressly reserved the issue of the claimant’s

entitlement to medical treatment with Dr. Moore and Dr.

Rutherford.  Based on the pleadings of the parties, the Full

Commission makes no findings at this time with regard to

whether or not treatment provided by Dr. Moore and Dr.

Rutherford was reasonably necessary in connection with the

claimant’s compensable injuries.

B.  Anatomical Impairment

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2002)

provides that permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon

a determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  “Major cause” means

“more than 50% of the cause,” and a finding of major cause

shall be established according to the preponderance of the

evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(14)(Repl. 2002). 

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence having

greater weight or convincing force.  Smith v. Magnet Cove

Barium Corp., 212 Ark. 491, 206 S.W.2d 442 (1947).    

The Full Commission has adopted the Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) to be used

in assessing anatomical impairment.  See Workers’
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Compensation Rules and Laws, Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-522(g)(Repl. 2002).  Any determination of the

existence or extent of physical impairment shall be

supported by objective and measurable physical or mental

findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 2002).

The Commission is authorized to decide which portions

of the medical evidence to credit and to translate this

evidence into a finding of permanent impairment using the

Guides.  Avaya v. Bryant, 82 Ark. App. 273, 105 S.W.3d 811

(2003), citing Polk County v. Jones, 74 Ark. App. 159, 47

S.W.3d 904 (2001).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  The respondents are directed to pay the 10%

impairment rating assessed by Dr. Moore.”  The Full

Commission does not affirm this finding.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome condition in October 2005. 

Dr. Pollard performed a right carpal tunnel release in July

2006 and a left carpal tunnel release in September 2008. 

Dr. Pollard released the claimant in October 2008 to follow

up as needed.  Dr. Pollard opined on December 31, 2008 that

the claimant had reached maximum medical improvement and the
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end of her healing period on October 20, 2008.  Dr. Pollard

opined that the claimant had “suffered no permanent

impairment” as a result of the compensable injury. 

The claimant began treating on her own with Dr. Moore

in July 2009.  Dr. Moore opined in August 2009 that the

claimant had sustained a 10% permanent anatomical

impairment.  Dr. Moore based his opinion on an abnormal

nerve conduction study as reported by Dr. Rutherford, in

addition to Dr. Moore’s interpretation of the Guides. 

However, we also note Dr. Moore’s statement on December 15,

2009, “In regards to Ms. Boykin’s impairment, the left

median nerve could continue to recover.  If a repeat nerve

conduction study of the left median nerve revealed the nerve

had recovered normal function, the impairment would be 0%.”  

The parties deposed Dr. Pollard, the claimant’s primary

treating physician and surgeon, on April 20, 2011.  Dr.

Pollard testified that he based his finding of 0% anatomical

impairment on Dr. Pollard’s interpretation of the Guides. 

Dr. Pollard testified, “I don’t see any objective rationale

for a 10% impairment” for the claimant.  Dr. Pollard

testified that the claimant’s continued symptoms would be

based on “some other problem” rather than a recurrence of
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the claimant’s compensable condition.  It is within the

Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical evidence

and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining &

Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 152 (1999).  Based on

the evidence before us in the present matter, the Full

Commission attaches more weight to the opinion of Dr.

Pollard than the opinion of Dr. Moore.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not prove she was entitled to a

permanent anatomical impairment rating for her compensable

left carpal tunnel syndrome and surgery.  The claimant did

not prove that her compensable injury was the major cause of

any degree of permanent physical impairment.  The claimant

did not support the existence or extent of any degree of

permanent impairment with objective and measurable physical

findings, and the claimant did not prove that she sustained

any permanent anatomical impairment in accordance with the

4th edition of the Guides.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved treatment provided to her by Dr. Verma and

Dr. Pollard through October 20, 2008 was reasonably

necessary.  To the extent they have not already done so, we
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direct the respondents to reimburse the providers for the

claimant’s reasonably necessary medical treatment through

October 20, 2008.  Said reasonably necessary medical

treatment includes the nerve conduction study performed by

Dr. Verma on March 2, 2006.  The parties have expressly

reserved the issue of the claimant’s entitlement to

treatment from Dr. Moore and Dr. Rutherford.  The Full

Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s finding

which orders the respondents to pay the 10% anatomical

impairment rating assessed by Dr. Moore.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant has not proven she

sustained any degree of permanent physical impairment as a

result of her compensable injuries.

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing in part on appeal to the

Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I credit the

opinion of Dr.  Moore over that of Dr. Pollard.  Dr. Moore

assessed a 10% permanent impairment rating, which I would

award. 

          Permanent impairment, which is usually a medical

condition, is any permanent functional or anatomical loss

remaining after the healing period has been reached. 

Ouachita Marine v. Morrison, 246 Ark. 882, 440 S.W.2d 216

(1969).  Also, in Wilson & Co. v. Christman, 244 Ark. 132,

424 S.W.2d 863 (1968), the Arkansas Supreme Court held that

physical functional loss may best be measured through

physical examination by competent medical specialists.  The

Commission must first evaluate the medical evidence and
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determine if the permanent impairment is supported by

objective measurable findings.  Reader v. Rheem Mfg. Co., 38

Ark. App. 248, 832 S.W.2d 505 (1992).  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 1996) states that “any determination of

the existence or extent of physical impairment shall be

supported by objective and measurable physical or mental

findings.”  In addition, permanent benefits may only be

awarded upon a determination that the compensable injury was

the major cause of the impairment, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(5)(F)(ii)(Repl. 1996).

          Dr. Moore’s impairment rating is based on Table 16

of the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment

(4th Ed. 1993) and is a valid rating.  I find that the

claimant has provided objective findings of injury in the

form of the nerve conduction studies performed by Dr.

Rutherford.  While Dr. Pollard may choose to arbitrarily

disregard medical evidence when assessing permanent

impairment, the Commission may not.  See Coleman v. Pro

Transp. 97 Ark. App. 338, 249 S.W. 3d 149 (2007); and

Singleton v. City of Pine Bluff, 102 Ark. App. 305, 285 S.W.

3d 253 (2008).  I also find that the claimant’s injury is

the major cause of her permanent impairment.  Based on the
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medical evidence and the expert medical opinion of Dr.

Moore, I find that the claimant is entitled to a 10%

permanent impairment rating.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


